Biodiversity Projects Officer’s Report

Hertfordshire Sustainability Forum (HSF) Local Nature Partnership (LNP)
· No update since the last meeting.
Ash Dieback Development

· Within a number of infected trees in a Norfolk woodland UK scientists have identified the country’s first ash tree which shows a strong tolerance to the fungus which causes ash dieback.
· The scientists compared the genetics of trees with different tolerance levels and identified three genetic markers which allowed them to predict how tolerant a tree is likely to be.
· The research also found that these genetic markers are more common in UK ash trees than those in some other countries.
· The tree has been nicknamed Betty and raises the possibility that there may now be options for breeding strains of tolerant trees.
‘Sleeping’ Trees
· Researchers in Hungry have, for the first time, identified that birch trees experience physical changes at night.
· Researchers scanned trees with laser beams between sunset and sunrise – the time it took for the beams to bounce back denoted movement.
· Birch tree branches, for example, have been observed drooping by up to 10cm by the end of the night.
· The drooping is likely to be caused by the loss of internal water pressure within the plant cells, known as turgor pressure, which results is branches and stems which are less rigid and more likely to droop under their own weight.  Turgor pressure, in turn, is influenced by photosynthesis which only occurs during daylight hours.  As such this could be a reason as to why branches droop.

· Trees may also be ‘resting’ their branches at night.  This would save the energy that is required during the day to hold branches and leaves high in order to catch sunlight.

· Further research is now required to identify whether drooping is a passive or deliberate process and to whether other tree species show similar effects.

Beavers and Flood Alleviation
· In the light of recent flooding events the Mammal Society is asking the Government to consider a wider reintroduction of beavers.

· European Beavers were once native in Britain but were hunted to extinction throughout most of the country in the 16th century.

· One of the benefits of beavers is their ability to build dams which can hold large volumes of water in tributaries and side-steams before it slowly releases it in to the main river system further downstream.  This obviously reduces the potential impacts of flooding.
· The Mammal Society believes beavers should be reintroduced to headwaters and tributaries of flood-prone lowland rivers as part of an overall programme to help alleviate flooding.
· As well as helping with the impacts of flooding there would also be benefits for biodiversity but, of course, there would be the potential for conflict with land owners as well.
· Biodiversity benefits include:

· Improved water quality through the retention of sediments, organic carbon and pollutants.

· Increased hydrological and morphological complexity and connectivity.

· Increased habitat heterogeneity.

· Increased species richness and diversity which should increase resilience against climate change.
· However, no further beaver reintroductions will be made until the outcome of the Scottish Beaver Trial review are known.
Oak Processionary Moth (OPM)
· The Oak Processionary Moth (OPM) is yet another tree pest that is spreading and damaging trees.

· It is the caterpillars of this moth that do the damage by stripping leaves from the affected trees.

· The caterpillars can also cause skin rashes and other health problems for people and animals due to the irritant nature of the hairs on the caterpillars.
· The main risk period is between May and July, although the caterpillar nests should not be touched at any time.

· Fortunately, we don’t yet have the caterpillars confirmed as present in Hertfordshire but are likely to see them start to appear in the next few years, as they are spreading up from London.

· For further information go to:

http://www.forestry.gov.uk/opm
Local Nature Reserves (LNRs) and Open Spaces
· Various projects have taken place at the LNRs and open spaces:

· Applications to be re-awarded Green Flag Awards at The Aquadrome (Rickmansworth), Chorleywood House Estate (Chorleywood) and Leavesden Country Park (Abbots Langley) were made earlier this year.
· Chorleywood House Estate and Leavesden Country Park received full site visits and assessments by official Green Flag judges on 16 June.  The Aquadrome will be the subject of a ‘mystery shopper’ visit at some point during the year.
· The results will be announced this month as part of Love Parks Week.
· There are eight categories upon which the parks and open spaces are assessed.  The site must, amongst other things, be welcoming, safe and secure, clean and well maintained, sustainably managed, have community involvement, and be well managed.

· For more information go to:
www.keepbritaintidy.org/GreenFlag
· The cattle that graze Croxley Common Moor, to help keep the scrub under control, have now returned.  They will be on site until September/October, depending upon the weather.
· In April and May the CMS Volunteers installed a temporary fenced enclosure in order to help protect the rare Slate Sober moth, which can only be found in the UK at Croxley Common Moor.  The fencing should help protect the moth larvae and its food plant, Petty Whin, from grazing during their vulnerable developmental stages.

· The Friends of Croxley Common Moor are now in the middle of their spring/summer programme of walks, talks and volunteer activities.  The next event will be on 10 July when a ragwort removal session is being held.
· For more information and all of the event dates for Croxley Common Moor visit:

www.croxleycommonmoor.org.uk
· The cattle have also returned to Chorleywood House Estate for a third year of grazing.  18 heifers are now in the field behind The Readings and there will hopefully also be some cattle grazing The Dell and Dell Field.

· After all of the work that has taken place at The Withey Beds Dexter cattle are finally grazing at the LNR.
· There are four cows which should be on site until the end of September.

· CMS and TRDC are currently working on new welcome signs and interpretation boards for Prestwick Road Meadows Local Nature Reserve as the exiting interpretation boards are around 10 years old and are in need of refreshing.
· A number of family activities continue to be organised by the Council’s Park Ranger.  For example there have been bat walks and general wildlife walks at the Aquadrome.  Keep an eye on the Council’s website for the latest events and activities:
www.threerivers.gov.uk/egcl-page/park-ranger-services
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